POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 11 February 2015
Present:          K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, F Warner, J French, A Munro,    A Thomson, J Weir and D West 

In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter, B Constable and D Milligan, PC Susan Taylor and PC Dan Halliday, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, R Duff, D Ferguson and I Melvin
Apologies:
S Blain, S Mullen, S Waterston, PC I Hutchison 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair welcomed 3 Hopefield residents and the 2 PCs to the meeting.  
1.2
The meeting was advised PDCC’s constitution had to be revised within 3 years following the AGM.  There was no immediate rush but it needed to be addressed when appropriate.

1.2
It was noted that DW offered to give a presentation on setting up PDCC’s website. 
2.     Minutes of Meeting of 14 January 2015 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 1.3 – Planning Application 14/00939/DPP. It was noted that 10 comments against the application had been posted on the Council planning website.  A further application 14/00929/DPP for the erection of a house within the conservation area had been submitted but subsequently withdrawn.  However, it was possible a re-application could be made at a future date.
2.2
Item 6.4 – BrightSparks.  Cllr BC reported that consultation with officials were still ongoing.  The main part of the building would have to be demolished as it was not fit for purpose.

3.    Finance Report

3.1      Statement of account as at 11 February 2015

                                                                             Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
      215.74

            39.29

Income                                                      Nil
Expenditure


                   Nil
            Account as at 11.02.15                         215.74                            39.29   

           Total Bank & Cash                                 255.03

4.
Secretary’s Report 
4.1
Secretary tabled a copy of the latest Border’s Railway Newsletter.

5.         Police Report 

Total Crimes Recorded: 25      Total Crimes Solved: 10
 40 % solvency    

 YTD 411 crimes with 125 solved 30.41%
 Last YTD 411 crimes with 163 solved 39.66 %

January breakdown as follows                   Received 
Solved

Violent Crime



              0


   0

Sexual Crime



               1
               0

Crimes of Dishonesty



   8
          
   3

Other Crime




   2

    2

                   
There have been 164 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of January. 

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG 
· On 1 January door stewards carrying out a routine search of a male person entering the Polton Inn, Lasswade found a small bag of white powder on his person.  Officers were called and a report has been submitted outlining the circumstances.
· About 7pm on 8 January a group of 5 youths were seen loitering near Bonnyrigg Primary School just before an upper window of a no. 31 bus was smashed.  The youths seen were only described as teenagers wearing hoodies but enquiries were ongoing with CCTV from the bus to establish their identity.

· About 1.40am on 10 January it was reported that a 25 year old male was causing a disturbance within the Royal Oak, Bonnyrigg.  On being asked to leave by the female member of bar staff it is alleged that he kicked out at here before leaving the pub, moments later a window of the premises was smashed injuring 2 customers.
· About 1am on 11 January the occupants of a house inn Wesley Crescent were awakened by a noise downstairs. On looking out they saw a male, aged 40-50 years, greying hair and facial stubble wearing an orange safety with a black flat cap. Further enquiries identified he had been trying to remove door handles of their patio doors.  Startled by the occupants the male made off to a waiting vehicle and left the scene.  A similar incident with the same male happened in Brixwold Rise on 20 January.

· Between 9am and 12pm persons unknown removed the padlock securing a wooden door of a garage located in Union Park, Bonnyrigg.  No property was taken.

· Just after 8am on 19 January a resident in Burnbrae Gardens went out to his Mercedes car.  Due to the heavy frost he left the engine running and returned to his house.  Meanwhile a male, later identified by police, stole his car and drove it to an address in Rosewell.  The car was then abandoned and another car, also unattended with the engine running and defrosting was stolen.
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team.  Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events   and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland). Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.   Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.   PC 3912 Ian Hutchison       ian.hutchison@scotland.pnn.police.uk Community Officer for Rosewell and Bonnyrigg

E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk  Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB attended a seminar on safer communities and an issue around the play park at Hopefield.  Officials were liaising with Taylor Wimpey.  Matting was to be replaced which had been vandalised.  A letter to residents at Hopefield on the issue of broadband among other things was still to be sent out.  

6.2
Burnbrae parent council wanted to arrange an open day on land there.  The back gate of the primary school was a safer route than the existing one but there was no paving behind it.  Some paving being laid by the developers was being looked into.

6.3
It was noted that the only issue with the upcoming bus changes was that the no.39 would no longer travel through Hopefield. 
6.4
JW reported litter on Rosewell Road by the hedge at the former school.  Cllr IB undertook to report it and ask for it to be looked at.  AM reported that tyres had been dumped on private land by the nursing home.  Midlothian Council had removed them without realising it was private land.                                              Action: Cllr IB 

6.5
It was noted that the bottle bank at Polton Mill had been emptied but domestic rubbish was now piling up.  Chair asked whether the contractors should not keep an eye on the various bins they were responsible for.  He was asked by Cllr DM to email him about it.                                                                                             Action: Chair  
6.6
Cllr BC advised that the recent issue of Midlothian News would be the last one as a paper copy and would now only be available on line and in the library. He also mentioned that the 20mph rule would be coming into effect in April starting at Dobbies Road on Polton Road.

6.7      D Murray, Hopefield Resident, reported that Scottish Woodland were levying 2 charges on his area whereas he thought it would only be one for the common area around the house.  Walker Homes had then issued a further account.  It was understood that residents would have to pay for upkeep but not told that there would be 2 charges.  It cost £200,000 per annum for the upkeep of the land in question.  Cllr DM suggested a meeting with Justin Venton and legal officials from Midlothian Council.  It would require 50% of residents to get together and agree to fire the factor.  However the problem was that there were 5 different factors.  It was noted that any land between the adopted areas was for the Council to maintain.  Cllr DM thought the Council would be happy to take over responsibility from the factors.  JW referred to the same problems at Skeltiemuir 10 years ago.  They had got rid of the factors and the residents of the 125 homes took on the role and appointed their own contractors.

6.8
Cllr DM had spoken to local police about parking issues such as those outside Gigis where cars parked at the bus stop and said the police were not dealing with dangerous parking.  He advised the Inspector that he was unhappy with the lack of police action.   Speed and parking outside Bonnyrigg Primary School was an issue. The barrier was hit for a second time the previous week fortunately outside school hours. There was a need to find a solution. 
7.
Local Issues

7.1
PDCC Website.   DW had looked at how other community councils e.g. Rosewell and Prestonpans had set up their websites.  It seemed that the company called Spanglefish offered the following 3 possibilities - free but advertising included; at a cost of £25 plus VAT but with no advertising; or £35 but PDCC could sell space for advertising to local businesses.  It was noted that Rosewell CC website was well populated. There were lots of things happening there whereas Prestonpans CC website had the same layout but contained very little information.  Setting up the website would be easy and after contact with Spanglefish it would be set up within a couple of days. There was a need to identify a webmaster and to set up an email address such as gmail or hotmail.  Alternatively PDCC could choose a domain name but Poltonhall and District Community Council was a long name and PDCC had already been taken. It was agreed that the Rosewell CC website was an excellent model. 
7.2
It was agreed that DW and JF would liaise and update the next meeting.  The first step was to obtain an email address, probably gmail. 

7.3
All weather pitches.  It was reported that there would be a second all weather pitch at the Lasswade Centre.  Inclusiveness was being looked for and it would be good to know if they hockey team would be using it.

Date of next meeting
The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 11 March 2015.
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